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The UWA Student Guild is the representative body for students studying at the University of Western Australia. We write this submission to the Committee on behalf of all students at UWA, all of whom have, in one way or another, been affected by the diminishing capacity of public  universities to meet the educational needs of students.


This submission has been authorised by the Executive of the UWA Student Guild.





Reflecting adequately the problems facing students at our university has been restricted by the strain that has been placed on Guild resources over the last few years. Our capacity to assist, support and advocate on behalf of UWA students has been severely stretched since the introduction of so-called Voluntary Student Unionism legislation in this state in 1994. Since 1994 the students of UWA have suffered directly through the reduced capacity of the Guild to give issues like whether the university is meeting the academic needs of its students the attention it deserves. We do not  currently have the funds to employ a researcher. This submission has been entirely written by students. 








(a) the adequacy of current funding arrangements





The removal of funds from University operating grants  over the past few years has had a direct negative impact on the educational opportunities of students. The funding squeeze the University has been placed under has forced two courses of action: (i) a reduction in expenditure; (ii) the increase in the levying of charges onto students.





(i) reduction in expenditure





Overcrowding in classes�


A survey of campus conditions conducted jointly by the Student Guild and the National Union of Students (West) in 2000 found that almost a fifth of students surveyed had tutorial classes of greater than twenty students. The average  class size of the sample was found to be around 16 students. 


Anecdotal evidence received from students both recently and over time suggests that classes are becoming increasingly overcrowded. 


Financial Accounting 101 workshops are overfull to the point where there are not enough desks to go around. The Department says it is unable to put on more workshops because of lack of staff. 


First Year Italian workshops have been scaled back from 5 streams, to 3 streams, without a drop in student numbers. This sees language labs of over thirty students. 


Constitutional Law 400 overcrowding is such a problem that although the class is divided into two streams, students in each lecture regularly still sit in the aisles. 





Internet Access in Mechanical Engineering





Students in Mechanical Engineering have recently  had internet access suspended due to funding constraints. This has meant no student has been able to access any work or research outside the internal server for periods of up to days at a time. 





Libraries





Library services and expenditure has been severely reduced. Many journal subscriptions have been cancelled. Journals which students require for the studies. For example, UWA no longer subscribes to Time Magazine (ceased May 2000) or New Statesman (ceased Feb 2000) due to lack of funds.


To save power costs, air conditioning has been routinely shut down for periods during opening hours. For example in February 2001, on a 39 degree day, air conditioning was switched off in the Mathematics and Physical Sciences Library as a part of a cost saving program. 





Law School - Mooting�


The Law School currently offers a unit to students who wish to participate in the Jessop International Mooting Competition. The 4-6 person team, who comprise the students in the unit, study over summer to represent UWA at the National Championships in February. The top two teams from the Australian championships are then eligible to participate in the International Championships  held in Washington. This year the UWA team was eligible to go to Washington. However due to funding constraints it is uncertain as to whether the University will be able to fund the students to participate. Given the success of these students, and the possibility of future success, and the funding problems it creates, the Law Students Society informs us that the Law School is considering dropping the Mooting unit. We are being denied international recognition and success as students, the university and the country because it’s too expensive. 





(ii) levying student charges





To combat the funding cuts, many departments over the past few years have shifted the burden of providing things like course materials onto students. Once freely provided, these materials have been systematically charged for. The departments defend the practice by saying they don’t have the money in their budgets to provide these materials free. Generally this is true. However students are being forced to foot the bill and make up this budget shortfall by paying increasingly prevalent and expensive ancillary fees. 


Fees have been levied for things like course readers, lab manuals, computer access, printing for assignments, field trips, lab consumables, tutorial questions, assessment guidelines, etc. Not all of these charges comply with the Higher Education Funding Act and the relevant Ministerial Guidelines on the Levying of Student Fees and Charges. The Guild has been campaigning to ensure this funding shortfall is not offloaded onto students. 


Students educational opportunities are being adversely affected because department s do not have the money to produce lecture handouts, etc. Students cannot, and should not, have to make up the shortfall.





Simply, current levels of funding are not adequate. Students are either suffering due to cutbacks, or being forced to foot the bill for services and materials they should be getting as a part of their course.








(d) the equality of opportunity to participate in higher education





The increasing costs of participating at university have been of serious concern to the Guild. There has been a notable increase in the number of students who are having to undertake part-time and casual work in order to meet the rising costs of attending university. A decade ago whilst it would not have been uncommon for students to work whilst studying, today it is virtually unheard of that a student does not have to work. 





The Guild Student Centre employs two full time Education Officers to deal with student s welfare and related issues. Enquires as to Centrelink, financial advice, health care cards, emergency loans take up the vast majority of our Education Officers time. In 1999 51% of all enquires related to these areas. This rose to almost 70% in 2000.





The Guild offers a textbook subsidy scheme to assist students in financial difficulties in purchasing their textbooks. Eligibility for the scheme is based on extent of financial hardship. Applications for the scheme remain high, and increasing. In the latest round of applications for first semester 2001, a total of 60 students applied for the scheme. We were able to accommodate  81% of the applications. 


However due to the constraints placed on our welfare services in a VSU environment, amount of money the Guild is able to allocate to the scheme remains vastly lower than amounts we would like, and need to allocate.  In 2001 we allocated $7,500 to subsidies. In 1992 the Guild subsidies amounted to $19,980. We currently cannot meet the demand for the scheme.


The Education Officers have noticed that the cost of textbooks has been steadily increasing, with the average textbook costs for successful applicants  at $430 in first semester 2001. The scheme is only able to cover around 25% of the successful applicants claims.





Recognising that students are often in dire financial circumstances and cannot afford to pay rent, or buy food, the Guild offers emergency interest free loans to its members. Two types of loans exist: an emergency loan of $75, available pretty much on the spot; and personal loans of $600, available after consultation and with appropriate guarantors. There has been a marked increase in these loans being taken out in recent years.





Emergency Loans:�
Personal Loans:�
�
1997 - 134�
1997 - 30�
�
1998 - 167�
1998 - 29�
�
1999 - 267�
1999 - 32�
�
2000 - 291�
2000 - 50�
�



These figures demonstrate the increasing hardship many students are facing, and their inability to obtain financial assistance from governmental sources. Students who are unable to obtain financial assistance from government, particularly those at the fringe of eligibility for things like Youth Allowance, are in even more financial difficulty, and in our experience have been turning to the Student Guild for help.





Access of Regional Students





Opportunities to participate in higher education from regional areas is being restricted by the Government’s failure to provide any sort of HECS based funding to UWA’s efforts to increase access in regional areas. In 1999 UWA established its Albany Centre to provide remote learning opportunities for students who are unable to travel to metropolitan areas to study. These efforts have been hampered by the Government’s refusal to support the project by providing additional HECS places for these regional students. Despite this the University has made the commitment to regional students in Albany to give them access to higher education.  The Student Guild fully supports the University in this project, and believes the Government is failing in its obligations to provide remote learning opportunities. 








Conclusion





There is a funding crisis in our Universities. Current levels of direct government funding are not adequate. Lack of funds is diminishing the ability of our undergraduates and postgraduates to effectively learn and be taught. Some of that funding shortfall is being directed onto students. Students already pay too much for their education, especially with the nonsensical differentiation of rates. The pervasive spread of ancillary student fees demonstrates that Departments and academics realise they cannot meet the needs of their students from their own budgets. However students are not the ones who should pick up this shortfall, especially in ad hoc manner that ancillary charges are levied. 


Government needs to increase funds to our universities. This is the only way to ensure our public universities can meet our education needs.





We would appreciate the opportunity to give further evidence at your public hearing scheduled for Perth in July.














Yours sincerely,








Kristy Duckham, President, UWA Student Guild





Ryan Batchelor, Education Council President, UWA Student Guild
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